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MINUTES FROM THE PATIENT GROUP MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 6TH DECEMBER 2024 AT 11.30AM AT HAWTHORN SURGERY

PRESENT

Amanda Nelson
(AN)


       
Practice Manager, Hawthorn Surgery

Dr Stonelake


(AVS)          
GP, Hawthorn Surgery

Emma Clark


(EC)


      
Reception Manager, Hawthorn Surgery

Maria Holburt

(MH)



   Practice Nurse, Hawthorn Surgery
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              Patient, Hawthorn Surgery 
1.  Welcome and introductions.
Introductions were made and all were welcomed to the Meeting. 
2. Previous Minutes and Matters Arising 

· Hawthorn Surgery had higher numbers of wasted appointments than Whitehall or Beech Tree Medical Centre. However, there could be various explanations, including the fact that Hawthorn Surgery offers more appointments than other practices.

· Reception staff have been asked to give their name when answering the phones.

3. Staff Update

Doctors;
Dr Angela Stonelake (Partner)

Dr Benjamas Brown (Partner)

Dr Anisha Brooke-Gandhi

Dr Eleanor Moran

Dr Thomas Pymar

Dr Tara Baddams (GP Trainee)

Dr Eve Hirst (GP Trainee on Maternity Leave)

Dr George Humble  (FY2)

Dr Steven Houghton (FY2)

Practice Manager;  Mandy

Secretaries;  Sarah and Adele

Care Navigators/Reception Team;  Adele, Jayne, Nicola, Natasha, Kayleigh, Emma (Reception Manager), Summer

Nursing Team;  Jill (Lead Practice Nurse), Adele (Locum Practice Nurse),  Maria (Practice Nurse)  Sarah Pennington (Healthcare Assistant), Cerise (Phlebotomist)

Admin Assistant;  Sue

The following PCN staff work from Hawthorn Surgery;

	Role
	 Name

	Primary Care Mental Health Worker
	Hannah

	Social Prescribers/Health & Wellbeing
	Jess, Nic, Ryan

	Physiotherapists
	David and Stephen

	Pharmacists
	Laxy, Haroon, Randeep, Yasmin

	Advanced Nurse Practitioner – Care Homes and Frailty
	Jayne Dalziel

	Advanced Nurse Practitioner 
	Lisa Jones

	Healthcare Assistants
	Clare and Louise

	Occupational Therapist
	Jane Sayner


AVS explained what the PCN (Primary Care Network) is, and what the benefits are to us as a GP Surgery, including the importance of each staff role within the PCN.  She highlighted the PCN pharmacy team and how this highly qualified group of staff are able to prescribe medications safely and discuss them with patients. The pharmacists cannot diagnose but they work closely with the GPs and if they have seen a patient who they feel needs more treatment / assessments etc they let the GPs know.  They have a good strong working relationship with the Practice which enhances patient care.
Patients can themselves request appointments with PCN staff, e.g. the physiotherapists, and the GPs will also liaise with reception regarding booking patients in with PCN staff.  Additionally, the reception team can signpost patients to PCN staff.  Receptionists (care navigators) should be doing this with every phone call that comes in, but they need to have some idea from the patient about the nature of the problem. Most patients are happy to give this information but a small number decline this and insist on an appointment with a GP.  There is a process that we follow but also, we do have sometimes encounter resistance from patients.  However staff try to navigate patients to these appointments where they can.

Practices do not receive funding directly for PCN staff, but we do benefit from the PCN staff expertise.  The PCN staff are employed by the PCN, which has a Manager and Clinical Director (Dr James Walker).   PCN staff then spend time in each practice – the amount of time is based on the practice list size.  Hawthorn Surgery is quite limited by room availability, and sometimes our patients need to be seen at Beech Tree or Whitehall Surgery.

Dr George Humble, Foundation Year 2 Doctor started his placement with us this week.  AVS  explained that it is good for trainees to work in a primary care setting, before going into whatever field of medicine they have an interest in.

In response to a question about minor surgery, AVS explained that the Advanced Nurse Practitioner, Lisa Jones, runs a minor surgery clinic for minor lumps and bumps that need removing.  Our previous GPs ran this clinic, but demand increased and Lisa now has dedicated time to hold these clinics, rather than them being fitted in around other patients. Lisa’s clinics are held monthly, and there is a short waiting list.  Patients are triaged by a GP prior to being booked into Lisa’s clinic.






In response to a question about the practice list sizes, AVS confirmed that there is no cut off as regards the number of patients on a GP surgery list – it is the decision of each GP practice. Our list size has increased this year and we are keeping an eye on it.

Regarding appointments, EC has a wealth of knowledge around what is readily available for patients, including Extended Access, which is appointments with pharmacists, physiotherapists, and Healthy Minds available during evenings throughout the week.  There are also weekend appointments with GPs, nurses, and pharmacists, at local practices.  One downside is that there is no Walk-In Centre in Leeds 12, and this can increase pressure on GP appointments.  Our patients do however have access to Community Diagnostic Centres, the nearest of which is at Armley Health Centre, offering services such as blood tests. There are others based at Seacroft Hospital and Beeston Health Centre.  These Centres offer the benefit of free parking.

Our patients can also access Community Wound Clinics.  These are community-based clinics, and our local clinics are in Thornton Medical Centre / Armley Health Centre / Pudsey Health Centre & Morley Health Centre.  These clinics are staffed by expert Wound Care Nurses to ensure that patients receive the highest standards of care. 

Members of the Group commented that they do not find being asked questions by the reception team intrusive, and completely understand why these questions need to be asked.  EC explained that this was good for us to know – we have to ask questions so that patients can be navigated to the correct clinician.  It avoids a delay in care as patients are seen by the most suitable clinician and possibly much sooner than waiting to see a GP.
Members of the Group asked why on-line appointment booking is no longer available.
EC explained that whilst we do have some online appointments available for specific clinics, e,g. Flu vaccinations and blood tests, most of the GP appointments were being booked incorrectly by patients, and this was potentially dangerous.  We need to have control over what is being booked in, to ensure that patients are seeing the correct clinician within a set time frame that is suitable for that illness.  If there is something of a more urgent nature then there are Walk-In Centres or NHS 111 that patients can use, rather than waiting to see a GP.  Patients can also request an appointment using the online forms which are on our website;  www.hawthornsurgery.com   The forms come through to the practice by email and are triaged by one of the GPs.  Reception staff then contact the patient with a suitable appointment.  This system does not require any log in details or passwords and patients have found it very straightforward to use. 

Members of the Group brought up that from a patient perspective it is very frustrating to be told when you’ve been waiting on the phone to “call back tomorrow at 7:30am” .  In one instance the matter had not been urgent, and the patient was not asking for the same day, but something later to book into.  EC explained that this should not be happening as staff should be care navigating patients and asking the questions needed to ensure a suitable appointment is booked.  This will be brough up at the next Staff Meeting.


· Memo for AN / EC to bring this up next staff meeting and address.


AVS explained that some practices are running a “total triage” system which we do not feel is the right fit for Hawthorn Surgery currently.  At the moment Hawthorn Surgery is almost doing a hybrid type of working i.e. a mixture of online triage, telephone bookings, and face-to-face bookings, but we need to ensure that we have the ability to deal with all of the workload coming in.
4.   Annual reviews
One of the Group recounted a personal experience she had recently had with an annual review.

AN explained that having investigated what had happened, it became apparent that the staff member had used a different computer template to the template which is normally used.  There had been several learning points arising from this, including highlighting that all our Healthcare Assistants should be using the correct template.  Also, the process for the annual review had not been followed correctly.  Dr Stonelake explained that these are things that do happen when we use PCN staff, in that we do not have the same control as with our own employed staff.

One of the Group asked whether these annual reviews are beneficial.  AVS reassured them that annual reviews are a great way to approach topics that some people don’t or won’t talk about and they can make a massive impact going forward for their health. Annual reviews include checking blood pressure and weight and levels of exercise and can be tailored for each individual.  She also felt that they are time-effective, giving the patient the opportunity to discuss next steps in changing their lives for the better. 

Members of the Group commented that health matters are now spoken about much more openly than before and that this could make some people feel worried about their health.  Discussion followed about what was available in the community, such as services offered by our Social Prescribing Team (including Nic North who attended the last meeting).  This team is extremely knowledgeable about what is available in the wider community.  For example New Wortley Community Centre has some excellent clubs and free services that people can access.  

· Memo -  EC will contact New Wortley Community Centre to request some leaflets/posters for the waiting area/website/Facebook page. 


5.  Friends & Family feedback.

AN shared the Friends and Family feedback for the months of July, August, September, and October 2024.

A member of the Group said they had wanted to give some comments whilst sitting in the waiting area but there is nowhere to do this in the reception.


• Memo – EC / AN – Feedback forms for patients & box in reception

A member of the Group commented that the LED patient call board in reception is showing an old message, and that the automated check-in screen has gone.
AN explained that the LED board had been fitted in 2008 when the Health Centre first opened, and was now out of contract.  We had looked into whether it could be connected to our computer system but the engineers were unable to sort this out. 
6.  Wasted Appointments

Members of the Group asked about what happens when patients waste appointments, whether single or multiple appointments.  Do they get warning letters sent out, or are they eventually “struck off” the practice list?

The process was explained that a text message automatically goes out to the patient regarding the missed appointment.  However, we very rarely remove a patient due to missed appointments as there are so many factors to consider – for instance the patient may be vulnerable or suffering from mental health issues.  We do however out warning letters where patients consistently waste appointments, and vulnerable/safeguarding patients who do not keep their appointments are always followed up.



One member of the Group asked how long the phones are left ringing before they are answered.  They had personally tried to cancel an appointment but was on hold so long that they could not hang on any longer.   They then received a text to say they had missed their appointment.
EC explained that no two days are the same – some days are extremely busy on the phones but staff are answering the incoming calls one after the other.  That is why we are trying to encourage patients to use the online triage system when they want to request an appointment.  As regards staffing, we usually have two or more people answering the phones at any one time, but occasionally there may only be one person at certain times if there are queues at the front desk.  Going forward, we will break down the number of wasted appointments into specific staff roles, e.g. GP, nurse etc. rather than have just one number.

7.  Any Other Business
One Member had asked at the last PPG meeting for staff to state their name when answering the phone, but said that this is not always happening. 

AN/EC said that this was probably due to it being a change in process and that staff are still getting used to doing this. 


• Memo – AN / EC to add to next staff meeting to remind staff to use their names upon answering calls.
A Member of the Group felt that one particular member of the reception team could have a better telephone manner.   EC explained that the staff deal with a lot of difficult phone calls and  don’t always get the chance in busy periods have a moment to compose themselves for the next call. In addition, some calls can be challenging or upsetting.

AVS also commented that the reception staff find themselves having to deal with some very difficult conversations, especially in the current climate in the NHS. However, we will bring this up with the staff who answer the calls.

• Memo – AN / EC To add to next staff meeting

EC talked about a new process that she is trialling for patients.  This involves patients who have sent an online form requesting an appointment, being sent a phone link so that they can book directly into a clinic.  She would welcome any feedback, good or bad so we can learn and adapt this online booking process.  Feedback received so far has been very positive. 

One member asked about on-the-day appointments and how much flexibility there is regarding this. EC explained that for pre-bookable appointments we always try to accommodate requests to see a specific GP but we need to take into account that not all of the GPs work every day, and there could be a delay if a patient wants to see a specific GP. For “on-the-day” appointments the patient would be booked in with whichever GP has availability on that day. We also have a different “Duty Doctors” on each day who deal with emergencies and work coming in on that day.
AVS explained that from the Duty Doctor’s perspective it is impossible to bring every patient in due to workload.  Workload is not only generated by patients, but the GPs also have to deal with more and more work coming from external sources, and the Duty Doctor would expect to deal with all of this work which includes acute requests from community teams, mental health teams, hospital doctors, and even paramedics on site with patients.

An apology was given to the Group regarding an email that was sent out without the Bcc being used.

 The Meeting ended at 13:30pm 

8.  Date and Time of next Meeting

AN thanked everyone for giving up their time to attend today’s meeting.  The next meeting will be in three months’ time - dates will be circulated for the Group to consider. 
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